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November 8, 2004
	TO:


	Members Management Group (MMG)

	FROM:


	Tony Nigro, Vice-chair and Rudy Peone, Chair

	SUBJECT:
	Draft Action Notes for the October 28, 2004 MMG Meeting 




If there are no objections within five working days, these actions will be considered final.

MEMBERS MANAGEMENT GROUP MEETING
October 28, 2004 

CBFWA Office, Portland, Oregon

Draft Action Notes
The support material and reference documents for the 10/28 MMG meeting are posted at http://www.cbfwa.org/committees/Meetings.cfm?CommShort=MMG&meeting=next or linked in the document.
	Attendees:
	MMG Vice-chair Tony Nigro, ODFW; Lawrence Schwabe, BPT; Ronald Peters, Cd'AT; Peter Hassemer, IDFG; Dave Statler, NPT; John Palensky, NOAA Fisheries; Stephen Waste, NPCC; Mark Bagdovitz, USFWS; Dick Stone, WDFW; Rod Sando, Jann Eckman, Kathie Titzler, Frank Young; Neil Ward; Tom Giese, Tom Iverson, Tana Klum and Trina Gerlack, CBFWA 

	By Phone:
	MMG Chairman Rudy Peone, STI; Bob Austin, BPA; Lynn DuCharme, CSKT; Carl Scheeler, CTUIR; Edward Sheets, Consultant; Ray Entz, KT; Chris Hunter, MFWP; Clint Muhlfeld, MFWP; Joann Hunt, Patty O'Toole, Karl Weist, NPCC; Claudeo Broncho, SBT; and Mary Verner, UCUT

	Time Allocation:
	Objective 1. Project/Budget Recommendations

Objective 2. Fish & Wildlife Regional Issues

Objective 3. Annual Report 

Objective 4. RM&E

Objective 5. Other Business
	33%
61%

   0%

02%
04%


	Agenda changes:
	Chairman Rudy Peone, who was participating by teleconference, asked Tony Nigro, to chair the meeting. 

Pete Hassemer requested that an update and discussion on the NPCC Regional Forum concept be added to the agenda.

Item 7, the FPC Budget issue was moved up and discussed before item 6.

	ITEM 1: 
Discussion:


	PNAMP Charter Updates
Pete Hassemer stated that IDFG supports PNAMP, but does not feel that it is appropriate for his agency to sign the Charter for Idaho.  He recommended that the CBFWA Chair sign the Charter since the CBFWA staff have been attending the Steering Committee meetings which have lead to the development of the present Charter.  Tony Nigro asked Frank Young to describe the significance of CBFWA’s signature.  Frank stated that, since most CBFWA Members had already signed the Charter, CBFWA’s signing would be a demonstration of additional support from the remaining Members.

	ACTION:
	The MMG recommended that the Charter be distributed for consent-mail approval by the Members and MMG concurrently and that Rod Sando and Frank Young continue representing CBFWA on the PNAMP Steering Committee and provide periodic updates to MMG.

	ITEM 2:

Discussion:
	Members Contract FY 2004 Budget
Kathie Titzler provided an overview of the modified Member’s Contract FY 2004 budget report.  At the last MMG meeting it was decided that Members budgets were doubled, increased to a specific dollar amount request, or if they had not billed yet in this contract year, a no cost time extension was sent.  A Members’ reserve fund is now available; if you need more money please contact Kathie.  The current contracts expire March 31, 2005. She reminded everyone to send in their bills.

	ITEM 3:


	Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan – Stephen M. Waste, Ph.D., NPCC 
Reference documents: 
October 2004 - Presentation by Stephen M. Waste, Ph.D., NPCC on the Columbia River Basin Research Plan by the Northwest Power and Conservation Council.
October 2004 - The Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan by the Northwest Power and Conservation Council - http://www.nwcouncil.org/library/2004/2004-13.htm.

	Discussion:
	Dr. Stephen Waste, NPCC asked the MMG for a technical review of the NPCC draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan and to provide comments by November 1, 2004.  
On October 1, 2004, the NPCC released the “Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan” for review by interested parties. The NPCC indicated that the plan is intended to guide development of a research program under the NPCC’s Fish and Wildlife Program and to coordinate with other research programs in the region. The plan includes recommendations for research funded through the Fish and Wildlife Program and collaboration with other entities; however, research needs are not well represented.
The MMG discussed whether the CBFWA should provide comments relative to the NPCC’s research plan. The MMG was notified that the RFC intended to meet to discuss the document and draft a set of recommendations that would be forwarded to the NPCC via a meeting with Steve Waste, author of the research plan.

	ACTION:
	The MMG agreed that a CBFWA review is essential and that the most constructive approach for integrating the information would be through meetings with the NPCC staff.  Dick Stone and Neil Ward will work with the Resident Fish, Wildlife, and Anadromous Fish Committees to collect formal comments on the “Draft Columbia River Basin Research Plan” from the Members to present at a sit down edit meeting with Steve Waste, the first half of November 2004.
Due to other competing issues and the short time to review and provide quality comments the MMG directed staff to send a letter to Steve Crow, NPCC requesting a 30 day time extension (http://www.nwcouncil.org/library/2004/2004-13.htm). 

	ITEM 4:


	NPCC’s Adoption Process for Subbasin Plans

Reference documents: 

October 22, 2004 – NPCC’s request for additional comments on issues raised during the amendment process that relate more to subbasin planning and fish and wildlife program amendment processes.  

October 4, 2004 – NPCC’s staff memo “Issues for defining project selection procedures for FY 2006 and beyond.”

October 18, 2004 - Decision Framework Workgroup Meeting action notes. 
October 18, 2004 - Decision Framework Workgroup memo on draft compartments for developing F&W Program structure.

	Discussion:

	Tom Iverson reported that the NPCC has released 29 Draft Subbasin Plans for comment and adoption into the Fish and Wildlife Program.  The plans will be adopted into the Program at the December NPCC meeting.  The second set of subbasin plans will be adopted in February 2005 and the final group of plans will be adopted after that.  In a letter dated October 22, 2004 from Steve Crow, NPCC Executive Director, the NPCC has called for additional comments on issues raised that relate to the adoption and implementation of subbasin plans.  

The Decision Framework Work Group met last week and developed a skeleton for organizing the information being gathered to address the adoption and implementation of subbasin plans as well as rate case discussions and the Memorandum of Understanding between NPCC and BPA.  Tom discussed this framework and asked for input.  Tony expressed concern that the over arching framework that the individual compartments would fall under needed to be developed.  Ron also expressed concern that not all projects fit discretely into these 6 compartments.  Tom demonstrated how the compartment framework was responsive to these concerns, as well as to the NPCC staff’s October 26 memos calling for separation of Monitoring and Evaluation and production projects from the subbasin planning implementation process.   Tom described the use of compartment as a robust file cabinet for storing and organizing information that can be used consistently in the many forums discussing implementation of the fish and wildlife program. 
It was suggested that the Decision Framework Work Group could organize a response to the NPCC’s call for additional comments.  Tom proposed building on the compartment idea and developing a complete set of data and information that may eventually be used as a CBFWA amendment to the program.

	ACTION:
	The MMG endorsed the Decision Framework Workgroup concept on draft compartments for developing F&W Program structure to help address the adoption process for subbasin plans. 
The Decision Framework workgroup will meet to review the NPCC’s October 22, 2004 request for additional comments on issues listed in the memo raised during the amendment process that relate more to subbasin planning and fish and wildlife program amendment processes.  The workgroup will send their comments to the MMG for review by November 12, 2004 to prepare a draft from the CBFWA Members.

	ITEM 5: 

Discussion

	Rate Case Costs (MOA 2) 
Reference documents:

October 22, 2004 – “Side-by-side comparison of proposed Council staff and BPA MOA versions with references to 1996 MOA”.
October 8, 2004 – “BPA’s Sample Draft v2.0 Memorandum of Understanding for Implementing the Columbia River Fish and Wildlife Mitigation Program during the Fiscal Years 2007-2012 between the NPCC and BPA with concurrences by the Thirteen Tribes in the Columbia River Basin”.
September 3, 2004 – NPCC’s Conceptual Draft “MOU 2004”.

	Discussion:
	Tom Giese updated the MMG on F&W cost estimates for the rate case.  At its last meeting, the MMG requested Tom to use existing cost estimates from the Intermountain Province and the Umatilla subbasin as a basis for an example estimate for the rate case.  Unfortunately the information from these sources was insufficiently detailed.  Instead, NPCC and BPA staffs have begun discussing the budget “compartments” presented in the previous agenda item as a foundation for developing an estimate of future budget needs.  The precise methods are not yet developed.  Tom will keep the MMG informed.

	ACTION: 
	The MMG requested a copy of the spreadsheet used to generate the cost estimates in the budget “compartments.” 

The MMG formed a workgroup (Dick Stone, Ed Sheets, Ron Peters, Mary Verner and Tom Giese) to meet and discuss a reasonable approach to develop the rate case estimates for the MMG to review at the November 30, 2004 meeting.

Due to limited time, the MMG postponed discussing the BPA draft MOA until its November 30, 2004 meeting.

	ITEM 6: 

	CBFWA Draft BPA F&W Program Funding White Paper
Reference documents:

September 3, 2004 - CBFWA letter to Tom Karier, NPCC requesting a review of the funding white paper.

August 24, 2004 – Draft White Paper on BPA Fish and Wildlife Program: Twenty-six Years of Funding (1978-2003).

	Discussion:

	Tom Iverson reported that no comments received from the reviewer and requested direction from the MMG regarding next steps for the white paper.

	ACTION:
	The MMG directed staff to give a courtesy call to Tom Karier for comments on the white paper and to contact another economist for a review on the accuracy of the report.  Two more names were mentioned as contacts to review the draft white paper, Kenneth J. Casavant and Hans Radtke.

	ITEM 7:


	Fish Passage Center’s Budget 

Rod Sando reported that the NPCC will be discussing the FPC budget issue at their November NPCC meeting.  They will hire a study group for recommendations.  No budget decisions will be made at the NPCC November meeting.  

The MMG reviewed and commented on the draft flat funding letter to the NPCC from CBFWA.

	ACTION:
	The MMG supported the draft flat funding letter to the NPCC.  The CBFWA staff will revise the letter to include all projects affected by flat funding shortages.  The MMG and staff will work together to finalize the draft and prepare it for Members approval. 

	Additional Item:

Discussion:
	NPCC Regional Forum
Pete Hassemer, IDFG is concerned because the NPCC is generating discussions on changing the structure of the Regional Forum.  He highly recommends that the Members review the NPCC’s August meeting minutes, NPCC’s 5th Power Plan, and NPCC’s Annual Report to Congress.  

http://www.nwcouncil.org/news/2004_08/minutes.pdf 

http://www.nwcouncil.org/energy/powerplan/draftplan/Default.htm 

http://www.nwcouncil.org/library/2004/2004-10.htm 

	ITEM 8: 

ACTION:
	Next MMG Meeting Date 
The MMG approved the next MMG meeting date scheduled for November 30, 2004.


CURRENT STATUS OF THE FOLLOWING ISSUES: (These issues are not part of the agenda but are updates for your information.)
NPCC Regional Coordination November 1, 2004 Meeting Packet – Update on Subbasin Plan Adoption Process, which is available at the following link http://www.nwcouncil.org/fw/subbasinplanning/admin/level3/rcg/2004_11/default.htm 

BPA Funding Administration - Balance Subcommittee - The BPA Balance (formerly Conflict) Subcommittee met with BPA F&W Division Director Bill Maslen and had a frank discussion of the need for BPA to reach a better balance among its conflicting mandates for F&W.  Bill Maslen indicated that BPA has several initiatives underway that should change some of BPA’s responses to fish & wildlife and that he would welcome help in communicating with its utility customers.

2004-05 New Directions Work Plan - The Members approved the CBFWA October 1, 2004 Draft 2004-05 New Directions Work Plan by consent mail and adopted the CBFWA 2004-05 New Directions Work Plan, which is available at the following link http://www.cbfwa.org/files/CBFWA/2004_1001FinalNDWorkPlan.pdf. 
NPCC’s Reservoir Operations / Flow Survival Symposium – November 9-10, 2004 - Contact Bruce Suzumoto, NPCC for more workshop information or visit the NPCC website at http://www.nwcouncil.org/symposium.htm 
AFC Project Implementation Review Conference – Neil Ward, CBFWA - “Request for Information for the December 9, 2004 Anadromous Fish Committee’s Implementation Review Meeting in Portland, OR” announcement is available at the following link http://www.cbfwa.org/files/FY04Conference/. 
Update Lamprey Technical Workshop – Tom Iverson, CBFWA - The Lamprey Technical Work Group (LTWG) work shop is scheduled for early December.  The focus of the workshop will be to prioritize the critical needs and uncertainties.  

Update Budget Allocation Committee (BAC) - Resource Status Report – Tom Iverson, CBFWA, is preparing a draft report for one anadromous fish, resident fish and wildlife population/habitat type for consideration by the BAC.  When the draft report has been reviewed and approved a full Status of the Resource Report will be prepared for all focal species/habitats.

Update Budget Oversight Group (BOG) – Tom Iverson, CBFWA - The updated information on the Budget Modification Process is available at the following link http://www.cbfwa.org/mods/FY05Process.cfm.  
Update Regional Technical Team (RTT) Meeting - Frank Young, CBFWA, attended the October 14, 2004 Upper Columbia Regional Technical Team in Wenatchee where NOAA-F Data Management personnel described their plans to house all data from the NOAA-F Pilot M & E projects (Wenatchee, John Day and Lemhi subbasins).  They were requesting feed-back from Pilot Subbasin project leaders on their needs from NOAA-F in the way of access to their own data in order to complete their data analysis.  Project leaders expressed their concern over having to upload their data to multiple regional data storage sites and the difficulty of keeping them all updated as corrections are made.   They requested that NOAA-F have the capability to automatically send updates to all of the other data storage sites in the basin as they come in.  NOAA-F personnel said that they did not have that capability.  Chris Jordan reported that the Wenatchee Pilot M&E Project was well on its way, the John Day Pilot M&E Project just getting started and the Lemhi Pilot M&E Project was still in the planning stage.
Update on the Tribal Resolutions – Tana Klum, CBFWA - A signed copy of ATNI resolution #04-89 “Finding That NOAA Biological Opinion for the Federal Columbia River Power System is Inadequate and Insufficient” was sent to MMG, Members, and interested parties on Wednesday, Oct. 27. A final letter was attached to Lynn Starnes, President of the Western Division of the American Fisheries Society, requesting an independent scientific review of the draft BiOp. 

Signed copies of the other resolutions will be available soon and Tana is waiting to hear whether the four ATNI resolutions were also passed at the National Congress of American Indians conference held recently in Ft. Lauderdale, Florida.

Resolutions:

1. #04-72 “Advocating Bonneville Power Administration to reconsider its refusal to provide funding to the Confederated Salish & Kootenai Tribes for purposes of mitigating impacts to wildlife caused by the construction and inundation of Hungry Horse and Libby Dams”

2. #04-73 “Supporting full funding for the Fish Passage Center and opposing efforts to undermine its role in assisting the Region’s Fish and Wildlife Co-Managers”

3. #04-74 “Supporting the recovery and rebuilding of Northwest fish and wildlife populations, and demanding that Federal and other agencies honor – not retreat from – their numerous prior commitments to recover and rebuild such resources”

4. #04-89 “Finding that NOAA Fisheries’ draft revised 2000 Biological Opinion for the Federal Columbia River Power System is inadequate and insufficient”
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